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Welcome 

 

Welcome to the graduate program in History at the University of 

Southern Mississippi.  Our job as faculty members is to advise and help 

guide you toward completion of an advanced degree, but this journey is 

ultimately yours.  It is important for you to think about why you came to 

graduate school and what research interests you wish to pursue.  Most 

historians have a place and time that interests them (such as the 

eighteenth-century Chesapeake) and/or a research question that they wish 

to answer (such as: How did nineteenth-century 







 

1.  ADMINISTRATIVE DETAILS 
 
1.1  Orientation  
 
At the start of 
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1.6 Integrity Assurance Program (IAP) 
 
The Graduate School requires all graduate students at Southern Miss to participate in training on academic 
integrity.  From the Graduate Bulletin: “All graduate students must complete the training modules required 
by the Graduate School and their departments the first semester they are enrolled in graduate school. The 
policy and training information can be found on the following website: 
http://www.usm.edu/research/research-and-scholarly-integrity-assurance-program”

http://www.usm.edu/research/research-and-scholarly-integrity-assurance-program


2.4  Application for and Renewal of Assistantships  
 
Assistantships are made for one academic year and are renewable (see section 2.4 below on time limits). 
Failure to fulfill the conditions of an award or to maintain academic and/or professional standards may 
result in an award being withdrawn or disqualification from future grants and employment.   
 
Assistantship applications are due in the Department of History by February 1 of each year, and award 
announcements are made in April.  Students must reapply each year, and late or incomplete 
applications will only be considered after all other applications have been awarded.  
Applications for the McCain Fellowship are due at the same time.  For this award, students must prepare a 
statement describing what they will accomplish during the fellowship year (see section 2.1).   
 
Application letters for assistantship renewal (2 pages maximum), addressed to the DGS and departmental 
Graduate Committee, should chart the student’s progress toward the degree in the past year (passed comps, 
had thesis prospectus approved, etc.), any professional development news (a book review published, giving 
a paper at a scholarly conference, etc.), and any accomplishments as a GA.  The application letters should 
also briefly describe the student’s plans for the coming year.  Students are also required to submit a current 
CV with their application letter.    
 
Note that renewal is not automatic.  A student's performance in seminars is particularly significant when 
the Graduate Committee reviews applications for renewal.  An excessive number of "B" grades, any grade 
of "C+" or lower, or failure to execute assigned assistantship duties in a satisfactory manner will result in 
the rejection of a request for renewal.  Failure to make satisfactory progress toward a degree or satisfactory 
progress in the writing of thesis or dissertation will also serve as cause for rejecting an application for 
renewal.  Additionally, faculty members submit evaluations of graduate students whose committees they 
direct and students who work under their supervision as GAs; those evaluations are also considered when 
renewal applications are reviewed.  If a recurring issue or problem is revealed in these evaluations, the 
student will receive a letter from the DGS.  They may then be asked to attend a meeting with the DGS, the 
department chair and their adviser to discuss remedies for the issues or problems in question.  Repeated 
unsatisfactory performance may result in termination of funding.  If unsure about requirements for an 
appointment or renewal, students should consult the DGS.   
 
 
2.5  Time Limits on Financial Assistance  
 
Master's students can generally receive departmental assistance for two (2) years (possibly more in very 
rare cases); students enrolled in the dual Master's with Library Science or Anthropology may receive up to 
three (3) years of departmental assistance.  Provided that doctoral students meet the requirements outlined 
in section 2.4 above, they can generally receive up to five (5) years of funding (possibly more in very rare 
cases).   
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The Margaret Boone Dale Fellowship supports the research of a War & Society graduate student working on 
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2.10  Applying for Conference or Research Travel Assistance  
 
Financial assistance may be available from the History Department, the Dale Center, or the CSGS to 
students who present papers at academic conferences or who travel to conduct thesis or dissertation 
research.  Such funding, if available, is awarded on a competitive basis by a faculty committee.  Students 
should watch for notification of the deadline for such awards (usually twice a year: fall and spring) and 
follow all instructions of the awards committee for submitting applications.  If students have any questions 
about this policy, they should contact the DGS or the directors of the Dale Center or the Center for the Study 
of the Gulf South.   
 
 
2.11  Health Insurance 
 
All graduate students must either have insurance through USM or be able to prove that they have insurance 
from another source.  More information is available at: https://www.usm.edu/student-health-
services/insurance 
 
 
 

3. COMMITTEES, ADVISEMENT, AND ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE  
 
 
3.1  Graduate Advisement  
 
The Director of Graduate Studies serves as the general advisor for all graduate students.  The DGS is 
available to meet with graduate students as needed to answer questions they may have about their 
program of study, construction of committees, selection of thesis and dissertation topics, and course 
work.  All students must see the DGS for advising during the fall and spring advisement periods.  
Students should sign up with the departmental administrative assistant for appointments during these 
times.  While primary responsibility for graduate student advising resides with the DGS, students must 
also consult with their committee chair and committee members about course work (which should be 
done prior to the advisement meeting the DGS).   
 
Upon arrival, new graduate students should discuss their research interests with faculty members 
appropriate to their proposed field of study.  They should then ask an appropriate professor to serve as 
their committee chair (who will function as subject-area advisor).  Students should also consult their 
committee chair about academic matters related to committee selection, thesis or dissertation topic 
selection, and course work.  Students are encouraged to schedule at least two meetings with their 
committee chair (and other committee members as needed) each semester to discuss their progress 
toward degree and other matters.   
 
For specific information about unit requirements, course distribution, and foreign language 
qualifications, students should consult the Graduate Bulletin 
(http://www.usm.edu/registrar/graduate-bulletins) for the year in which they were admitted.  Note 
that students are bound by the requirements in force during the year in which they entered the 
program. 
 
 

3.2  Graduate Committee Forms 
 
Students are required to fill out a Graduate Committee Form* once they have formed their committee. 
 The form is available online: https://www.usm.edu/sites/default/files/groups/graduate-
school/pdf/graduate_committee_request_form.pdf.  Once the required signatures are acquired, 
students must give a copy 
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3.3  



students must retake a required class in which a "C+" or below was awarded.   
 
Academic probation prohibits students from enrolling in the regular semester following the imposition of 
probation and prohibits a student from receiving funding.   
 
More than one grade of "C+" or below on a transcript or more than one "C+" or below received in a single 
course will result in expulsion from the program.  Any grade of "D" or "F" will result in expulsion from the 
program.   
 
PhD 
 
Doctoral students will be placed on academic probation if their cumulative grade point average falls below 
3.50.  No grade of "C+" or below counts toward the degree.  Graduate school regulations allow students to 
retake only one class with prior permission.  At their first opportunity, students must retake a required class 
in which a "C+" or below was awarded.   
 
Academic probation prohibits students from enrolling in the regular semester following the imposition of 



of the receipt of the written appeal letter as long as the university is in session or within fifteen (15) 
working days of the university beginning a session. The student may attend the hearing and a 
representative of the department/school may also attend the hearing or respond to the appeal in 
writing. The Dean of the Graduate School will send the student a letter indicating the Committee's 
decision. 

 *Step 4: Provost Level. Should the student desire to make further appeal, the written appeal must 
be sent within fifteen (15) working days to the Provost. The Provost will review all appeal materials 
and render a decision on the appeal, normally within fifteen (15) working days of receipt of the 
appeal. 

 *Step 5: President Level. If the student is not satisfied with the decision of the Provost, he or she 
may appeal to the President of the University in writing within fifteen (15) working days. The 
President will render a final decision on the appeal, normally within fifteen (15) days of receipt of 
the appeal.   

These steps are also listed on the Graduate School Web page and at the following link 
http://www.usm.edu/institutional-policies/policy-stua-ds-002. 
 
**If the appeal concerns the chair, director, or college dean, the student should appeal to the next level. 
 
 

3.8  Degree Time Limits 
  

Following the Graduate Bulletin, the following time limits for completion of coursework are strictly 
enforced: five (5) years for master's degrees, six (6) years specialist's degrees, and eight (8) years for 
doctoral degrees. Students who exceed these time limits will be dismissed from the program unless 
they apply for a re-validation of their course hours in order to complete their degrees (see section 
3.9).   
 
 

3.9 Course Revalidation Procedure 
 
If a student has exceeded the time limit for degree completion and wishes to continue in the 
program, they must go through a revalidation process.   Students wishing to revalidate coursework 
must meet with their committee chair and the DGS prior to starting the process.  The revalidation 
process consists of the following steps. 
 
1. Student must determine which course(s) need to be re-validated and who will revalidate 

them.  They must submit the proper forms to the graduate school, along with a fee of $50 per 
course (Maximum: $400) to be re-validated.  The form can be found here: 
https://www.usm.edu/sites/default/files/groups/graduate-
school/pdf/revalidation_request_form_2.pdf 

 
2. Student must then create a schedule for the completion of the re-validation essay 

examinations with their adviser and committee, in consultation with the DGS.  This schedule 
should normally not exceed 6 months. 

 
3. When exam(s) are completed the student must submit this form to the graduate school 

signaling the successful completion of the re-validation exam.  Note that a separate form is 
required for each exam: https://www.usm.edu/sites/default/files/groups/graduate-
school/pdf/revalidation_verification_form.pdf 

 
4. Upon completion of all exams, the student will create a degree completion contract in 

consultation with their committee chair, the DGS, and the Graduate School.  This contract will 
normally not exceed 12 months. 

 
5. Failure to meet any of the above requirements will result in dismissal from the program. 

 
 
 
 

http://www.usm.edu/institutional-policies/policy-stua-ds-002
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/sites/default/files/groups/graduate-school/pdf/revalidation_verification_form.pdf


3.10  Foreign Language Requirement  
 
MA   
 
MA students are required to have competency in one foreign language.   
 
PhD  
 
PhD students are required to have competency in two foreign languages.  Students in U. S. History may 
choose to establish competency in two foreign languages or they may achieve competency with one foreign 
language and a research tool in lieu of the second foreign language (see section 3.11).   
 
Demonstrating Language Competency 
 
Foreign language proficiency can be achieved by completing nine hours of study in an appropriate language 
at the undergraduate level

http://www.historians.org/pubs/free/professionalstandards.cfm


 
Plagiarism, then, takes many forms.  The clearest abuse is the use of another’s language without 
quotation marks and citation.  More subtle abuses include the appropriation of concepts, data, or 
notes all disguised in newly crafted sentences, or reference to a borrowed work in an early note 

http://www.usm.edu/institutional-policies/policy-stua-ds-015


original; (3) borrowing from another author's ideas, even though those ideas are reworded, without 
giving credit; and (4) copying another author's organization without giving credit. 

 Plagiarism is avoided when appropriate citations are used giving credit to the original source in the 
following instances: (1) when quoting directly from someone else's writing (a direct quotation must 
always be enclosed in quotation marks); (2) when paraphrasing someone else's writing (to 
paraphrase means to restate a passage from someone else's writing in one's own words); or (3) 
when following the outline or structure of another author's argument, explanation, or theory, even 
though the material is summarized in one's own words. 

 When in doubt about how widely known ideas are, a student should observe these steps: (1) ask 
his/her instructor; (2) provide credit to the original source. 

Other types of academic misconduct include the following: 

 Acquiring Information Inappropriately – The act of obtaining course assignments or examination 
questions or answers in ways or from sources not approved by the instructor or proctor (includes, 
but is not limited to, unauthorized use of the internet). 

 Lying or Falsification of Data – Any statement of untruth in all matters related to the academic 
experience, including false claims or authorship; falsification of information, data, or results 
derived from or related to research or to laboratory experiments; the misrepresentation of 
information, data, or results by any means with intent to mislead. 

 Stealing or Defacing – The act of intentionally taking, transferring, defacing or destroying, without 
right or permission, any property related to the academic mission of the University. 

 Multiple Submission – The submission, more than once, without authorization by all instructors 





NOTE: The division of 



5. STYLE GUIDES FOR THESIS AND DISSERTATION 
 
Although standards vary among publishers and are continuously evolving, the History Department follows 
the latest edition of the most frequently used guide for historians: The Chicago Manual of Style.  Kate L. 
Turabian's A Manual for Writers of Term Papers, Theses and Dissertations includes many elements of The 
Chicago Manual of Style in a more succinct form.   
 
For theses and dissertations, the Office of Graduate Studies adheres to certain standards of its own in areas 
such as pagination, margins, chapter/section headings, abstracts, acknowledgments, copyright, etc.  
Students should obtain a copy of these guidelines from the Office of Graduate Studies (as soon as they begin 
working on their thesis or dissertation).  For more information on preparing the dissertation for the 
Graduate Reader, see the Graduate Bulletin, the Guidelines for Thesis and Dissertations, and the 
“Graduate Reviewer of Dissertations, Nursing Capstones and 

/graduate-school/theses-dissertations-and-nursing-capstone-projects
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The Dale Center also plays an active role in the community through our annual Richard McCarthy Lecture 
Series, our monthly War and Society Roundtable discussions in partnership with the Hattiesburg Public 
Library, our fellows’ participation in the Osher Lifelong Learning Institute at Southern Miss, and other 
regular programs.  The Dale Center and its faculty are also active in the world of military history museums 
and sites, with strong ties to the Army Historical Education Center in Carlisle, Pennsylvania; the National 
World War II Museum in New Orleans; the African American Military History Museum in Hattiesburg; 
Camp Shelby’s Mississippi Armed Forces Museum; the Chalmette, Vicksburg, and Shiloh National Military 
Parks; and other regional historic sites. 

The Dale Center is named in honor of the Beverly Dale Family, who also sponsor the Dale Distinguished 
Lecture Series.   Those interested in learning more about the Dale Center should check out the website: 
http://www.usm.edu/war-society 

 
 
6.4 The Center for the Study of the Gulf South 
 
Inaugurated in 1998, the Center for the Study of the Gulf South organizes, promotes, and disseminates 
interdisciplinary scholarship on the history and culture of the Gulf South and the Caribbean Basin and the 
connections between these two regions. The goal of the Center is to draw upon and highlight the University 
of Southern Mississippi's impressive strengths in southern, Caribbean, and Latin American studies, and 
augment the University's mission to become a national university for the Gulf South. The center supports 
lectures on issues relating to Gulf communities.  For more info, see: http://www.usm.edu/history/center-
study-gulf-south 
 
 
6.5  The Center for Oral History and Cultural Heritage  
 
The Center for Oral History and Cultural Heritage (COHCH) is dedicated to preserving the history, folklife, 
and culture of Mississippi and the South through oral history and other fieldwork.  The largest project of the 
Center is the Mississippi Oral History Program.  Established in 1971, the Mississippi Oral History Program 
has collected over 1,500 interviews from a wide variety of people on diverse topics.  Many of the interviews 
have been transcribed, indexed, and archived at USM's McCain Library and Archives.  Many are now 
available online.  These interviews are a valuable primary source for anyone working on twentieth-century 
history.   The COHCH also has several other projects underway, including an extensive collection of 
interviews with veterans of America’s wars.   
 
Students interested in these programs should contact the director, Dr. Kevin Greene 
(kevin.greene@usm.edu) at the Center for Oral History and Cultural Heritage or visit the Center’s web site 
at: http://www.usm.edu/oral-history. 
 
 
 

7. GENERAL INFORMATION  
 
 
7.1 Academic Calendar and Course Availability  
 
USM follows a semester calendar.  Students should also consult the academic calendar at the Registrar’s 
website for more information on university schedules, registration times, and other news: 
http://www.usm.edu/registrar/academic-calendar. 
 
The History Department schedules a variety of graduate seminars and reading courses.  More classes are 
available during the fall and spring semesters than during the summer term, and students should plan 
accordingly.  Classes are scheduled almost a year in advance, and students interested in long-term planning 
can consult with the department chair, DGS, or relevant faculty members to get a sense of future offerings.  
Due to unforeseen circumstances, however, schedules are subject to change.  While the History Department 
attempts to notify all students, it is the students’ responsibility to confirm which courses will be offered and 
to make any necessary changes to their schedules.   

http://www.usm.edu/war-society
http://www.usm.edu/history/center-study-gulf-south
http://www.usm.edu/history/center-study-gulf-south
mailto:kevin.greene@usm.edu
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7.2  Computing Facilities  
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to meet and what reading they will do, and be prepared to make a strong commitment to the class.  Students 
receiving individualized instruction obtain graduate credit (HIS 692 or HIS 792) and are graded on an A-F 
scale.  Students may normally take only two such classes for credit towards the degree at the Master’s or 
Doctoral level. 
 
 

7.8  Placement Services  
 
USM's Master’s and PhD students have an excellent record in both job placement and acceptance to other 
graduate programs.  Our students have been employed by various colleges, libraries, archives, the United 
States military and in government positions.  They have also been accepted to PhD programs at Cornell 
University, Duke University, Louisiana State University, the University of Tennessee, the University of 
Kentucky, George Mason University, the University of Florida, the University of Georgia, the University of 
Illinois, the University of California-Berkeley, SUNY-Binghamton, and the University of Chicago to name 
just a few.   
 
MA and MS students interested in applying to PhD programs at other schools should begin by discussing 

http://www.usm.edu/career-services


 
The McCain Library and Archives contains the university archives, special collections, and reading rooms.  
Resources are available for use by the public and the university community in the Cleanth Brooks Reading 
Room. Materials housed in this facility do not circulate outside the building.  Its holdings include an array 
of materials with a particularly strong collection of manuscripts and oral histories related to southern, 
especially Mississippi, history and culture, as well as the papers of William M. Colmer, Theodore G. Bilbo, 
and Paul B. Johnson, Jr.; the Walen Collection of Confederate and Civil War History; the 103rd Infantry 
Division Archives, and the Cleanth Brooks Collection of belles letters. 
 
The Gulf Coast Library houses print and non-print materials to support the research and curriculum needs 
of the Long Beach campus. All university libraries’ electronic holdings are accessible at the Gulf Coast 
campus and materials are available for campus-to-campus loan. Collections include 37,000 volumes of 
curriculum resource materials and 400 serial titles. In addition, the library houses a computer lab and the 
Gulf Coast Heritage Room.  Students have full access to Gulf Coast resources and facilities. 
 
Graduate students also have access to materials located throughout the country through USM's Interlibrary 
Loan service, and materials are especially easy to obtain if they are at the Gulf Coast campus or at other 
university libraries with which USM has a cooperative lending agreement, such as Tulane, LSU, and 
Auburn.  In order to access these books, students should log on to the Interlibrary Loan website 
(http://www.lib.usm.edu/services/document_delivery_services.html).  Requests for Gulf Coast books 
usually take 2-3 days to fill, while requests for books from other libraries generally take longer; students 
should allow a minimum of two weeks for processing. 
 
 
7.12 Graduate Bulletin 
 
Note that all departmental requirements are designed to be in compliance with university requirements as 
outlined in the Graduate Bulletin.  Moreover, the Graduate School requires forms for a number of things, 
including the creation of committees, plans of study, applications to graduate and the like.  Most links are 
provided herein.  However, students should also go to the Graduate School website to find the appropriate 
forms and list of deadlines: http://www.usm.edu/graduate-school 
 
Each student is governed by the Bulletin in place the year they entered the program, so students should look 
up the appropriate version of the bulletin that applies to them at the Registrar’s website: 
http://www.usm.edu/registrar/graduate-bulletins.  
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8. MAJOR AND MINOR FIELDS/CONCENTRATIONS (as of August, 2017) 
 
 
8.1 Major Fields 
 
MA 
Early American and United States History  
European History 
War and Society 
 
MS 
Early American and United States History  
European History 
War and Society 
 
PhD 
Early American and United States History  
Modern European History (since 1789) 
  
 
 
8.2 Minor Concentrations (Minor “Fields”) 
 
MA/MS and PhD* 
Early American and United States History to 1877 
United States History since 1877 
Medieval Europe  
Europe 1500-1789    
Europe 1789-1870 
Europe since 1870 
Latin America History to 1830 
Latin America History since 1830 
Asian History 
African History 
Atlantic World 
Cultural History 
Empires and Imperialism 
Gender History 
History of Race and Ethnicity  
Social History    
War & Society 
 
  
*Note: With the approval of the student’s committee chair and the Director of Graduate Studies, the second 
PhD minor field may also be a more specialized field (such as British History or Southern History) or an 
outside minor field of nine (9) semester hours, usually from the social sciences or the humanities. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  




